
Here I Am 
Isaiah 6:1-8  

CWZepp, BWCOB, May 31, 2015 

 
A group of college students was having a discussion about the nature of God.1  Some of the 
students did not believe that there is a God (sophomores, no doubt!).  But most of them had a 
belief in some kind of God.   The discussion was lively.   
 
“God is like a great big Teddy Bear who gives me a hug when I need it,” one of them said.  To 
this, another replied, “No Teddy Bear God for me!  God is the Chief Justice of some kind of 
universal Supreme Court who’s going to nail me to the wall when I show up for judgment!”   
 
The discussion raged on like this for some time, and finally someone offered, “God is whatever 
we think God is.  One person’s idea is as good as another person’s idea.  We shouldn’t be 
judging other people religious ideas.”  This opinion seemed to gain the assent of the majority.  
It seemed fair enough – everyone gets to have their own idea of God – a good, democratic 
thing.   
 
Then the mostly silent facilitator of the group asked a question.  “What about ‘Son of Sam’ 
David Berkowitz’s idea of God?  He said God told him to kill people.  Is his idea of God OK?  
What about the terrorists who flew the planes into the twin towers at 9/11?  They thought they 
were acting according to God’s will.  Was their idea of God OK too?” 
 
There was some modification of the God of the democratic way.  People can have any idea 
they want of God as long as they don’t hurt other people.  That really sounded like the most 
reasonable way to many of the students.  Nobody gets hurt and everybody gets their own idea 
of God.   
 
Today is known throughout the western Christian world as “Trinity Sunday.”  For about 700 
years now, the western church has set aside this first Sunday after Pentecost each year for 
reflection on the mystery of the doctrine of the Trinity.  Thus we sang today in one of our best 
known hymns, “Holy, Holy, Holy, Lord God Almighty…God in three persons, blessed Trinity.” 
 
I must confess that the doctrine of the Trinity is not one of my favorite subjects in theology.  I 
like logic, and frankly, the idea of the Trinity is not very logical.  I resonate with many 
comments like these:  
 
I thought we believe in one God! 
 
The whole thing seems silly to me – how can 1+1+1=1? 
 
I’m a good Christian, but I don’t have a clue about what the Trinity means. 
 
And perhaps the most important question:  
 

                                                
1 Discussion and material immediately following was recounted in a sermon by John Jewell, "Homo-ousios,"  "Homoi-

ousios,"  "Who Cares?" delivered June 18, 2000.  Available online: http://www.lectionarysermons.com/june_18_00.htm 
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Trinitarian, Unitarian – does it really matter? 
 
As a theologian and a teacher, I must wrestle with this question.  History and tradition have 
told me that this question does matter.  And I have taught that the way we think about God – 
our theology – has a real impact on the way we live and the faith by which we live.  In our 
Youth Inquirers classes, the current session of which will conclude this afternoon, our entire 
first meeting is devoted to exploring our ideas and images of God, with the conviction that our 
theology – whether implicit or explicit – provides the foundation upon which we construct our 
faith and practice.   
 
But when I prepare to preach, and I sit with the scriptures chosen by the lectionary for this 
Sunday, I become less convinced.  And I return to that essential question – does it matter?   
 
The scripture read this morning from Isaiah is a perfect case in point.  In many of the 
commentaries I have read concerning this scripture, there is an almost fanatical fascination 
with verse 8, where Isaiah hears the voice of the Lord saying, “Whom shall I send, and who will 
go for us?”  This is taken to be an early scriptural hint of the Trinitarian nature of God, as it 
speaks in both the first person singular and plural voices in the same phrase.   
 
To this, I must then ask, “So what?”  How does that preach?  How does that impact my life or 
faith in any real, discernable way?  What difference does that make to people who rise each 
day to meet the challenge of making a living, balancing their lives, and caring for home and 
family?  What impact does a Trinitarian reading of a single verse in Isaiah make in a world 
where natural disasters threaten, terrorists destroy lives, and diseases break down bodies?   
 
Perhaps even asking the question of why it matters doesn’t matter.  Maybe we would be better 
off to simply accept the doctrine in all its confusing mystery, preach the annual Trinity Sunday 
sermon, and get on with it.   
 
Do I sound a bit touchy about all this?   
 
If I do, it is because I am.  I have endured inquisitional interrogation over my understanding of 
Trinitarian doctrine on more than one occasion.  Frankly, I haven’t found those discussions 
enjoyable, and I am rarely one to shy away from debate.  But I have come to the conclusion 
that our obsession with such questions about the precise nature of God are a distraction from 
the much more important question that is contained in that very same phrase in verse 8 of 
Isaiah 6.  “Whom shall I send, and who will go for us?” 
 
These thoughts came to a head for me in seeing the bulletin cover we are using today, as I 
was thinking about the context for today’s worship gathering.  It was the given cover for a 
Sunday about a month ago, but I snagged it to use today for several reasons:   
 
First of all, the image resonated with our plans for  commissioning those planning to attend 
workcamps and other summer faith formation experiences this summer.  And I noted that the 
photograph was taken at a workcamp at Koinonia Partners in Americus, Georgia, where one of 
our groups will be headed in just over a week.   
 
But furthermore, the fact the Shawn Flory Replogle was on the cover struck a chord deep 
within me, and not just because he is a Bridgewater native.  Shawn was one of the 
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coordinators for National Youth Conference in 1994, when I attended for the first time as a 
youth.  The theme that year, which some of you may remember, was “Come to the Edge, 
Claim the Call.”  And it was there, in the midst of that gathering of Brethren youth, that my own 
call was indeed solidified and strengthened. 
 
Following NYC, wrestling with my sense of call became more or less a full time endeavor for 
several years of my faith journey.  Providing the soundtrack for much of that journey was the 
hymn which we just sang, “Here I am, Lord.”  And through it all, that refrain, answering the 
question of Isaiah 8, “Whom shall I send?” kept echoing in my soul.  And I knew that I was 
called to answer.  I didn’t know at first how I would answer, or what I would end up doing with 
my life as a result of my answer.  But I knew I would end up not just believing something, but 
doing something.  And I knew that my answer would begin, just as it did for Isaiah, with simply 
stepping up and saying, “Here I am…send me.”   
 
And that, I think, is what really matters.  It may or may not matter much what we believe or say 
about God – Trinitarian, Unitarian, or whatever.  But what we say to God matters a great deal, 
not just for us, but for our world.  When God calls – and I believe that God calls each and every 
one of us – how will we answer?  Will we answer?  Will we even be around to answer?  Or will 
we fall back into that oldest question from God in the Bible, articulated by the Rabbi Brad 
Hirschfield and quoted in today’s bulletin – “Where are you?”2 
 
I pray when the call comes, that we will not be too distracted by a debate over the nature of the 
one calling, but will be ready to answer, “Here I am, send me.”  

 

                                                
2 Brad  Hirschfield.  You Don’t Have to be Wrong for Me to be Right: Finding Faith Without Fanaticism.  p 180. 


